CAMBRIDGE UNIVERSITY PRESS

RESEARCH ARTICLE

Banning indirect boycotts: Contentious interactions and the role of the state in marketplace activism

Erin O'Brien¹, Hope Johnson² and Yu-An Murray¹

¹School of Justice, Queensland University of Technology, Brisbane, Australia and ²School of Law, Queensland University of Technology, Brisbane, Australia

Corresponding author: Erin O'Brien; Email: erin.obrien@qut.edu.au

Abstract

In 2019, the prime ministers of the United Kingdom and Australia both declared their intent to ban indirect, or secondary, boycotts. In the United Kingdom, the ban was directed against public bodies engaging in the "boycott, divest, and sanction" (BDS) campaign against Israel. In Australia, the proposed ban was directed against environmental action groups. Research on market-based activism to date has focused primarily on conceptualizing the use of the market by nonstate actors to achieve social change, with less attention paid to the role of the state in these dynamics. State efforts to curtail social movements' repertoires of contention require careful scrutiny to understand the state's role in legitimizing or delegitimizing political activism and to reveal the complex power dynamics between corporations, social movements, and the state. This article analyzes two key instances of the state declaring an intent to prevent activists from protesting through the market. By investigating how indirect boycotts were problematized by state actors, we aim to reveal the rationale behind the state's intervention in marketplace politics. Our findings indicate that opposition to the political cause behind the boycott, rather than a problematization of the strategy itself, drives state intervention.

Keywords: political consumerism; political investorism; boycott; indirect boycott; secondary boycott; BDS; Australia; United Kingdom

Introduction

Social movements make use of broad repertoires of contention, including targeting corporate actors through market-based activism such as boycotts. These actions can be endorsed, ignored, or condemned by governments, offering significant insight into the complex power dynamics between political activists, corporations, and the state. In 2022, Western governments largely endorsed boycotts and divestment in protest of Russia's invasion of Ukraine. Yet just a few years earlier, on opposite sides of the world, two prime ministers declared their intent to impose limits on marketplace activism by banning indirect boycotts. State efforts to support, prohibit, or curtail social movements' repertoires of contention require careful scrutiny and reveal the power dynamics behind contentious interactions between business, social movements, and the state.

This article examines two attempts to curtail social movements' activism in the market. In late 2019, Australian prime minister Scott Morrison promised to ban environmental groups from engaging in indirect or "secondary" boycotts against mining projects. Just a few weeks later, the Conservative Party in the United Kingdom released its election manifesto, which included a promise to ban public bodies from engaging in boycott, divestment, and sanction (BDS) campaigns against foreign countries. This ban primarily targeted the BDS campaign against Israel, which protests policies concerning Palestinian territories. The two political issues at the heart of these indirect boycott campaigns are markedly different. Yet these governments opted for a common response in seeking to impose a limit on marketplace activism.

¹Morrison (2019).

²Conservative Party (2019), 20.

[©] The Author(s), 2023. Published by Cambridge University Press on behalf of V.K. Aggarwal. This is an Open Access article, distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution licence (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted re-use, distribution and reproduction, provided the original article is properly cited.

Social movements increasingly incorporate marketplace activism into their repertoires of contention,³ in part because of a perceived failure of the state to act on certain issues. Boycotts fit within the broad category of "political consumerism," whereby citizens or groups align their purchasing decisions with their political values. Market-based activism also incorporates acts of "political investorism," such as divestment, and boycotts of banks, in which shareholders, investors, and users of financial products such as bank loans and insurance use their financial stake as leverage to influence corporate behavior. Activists lobbying market actors employ insider or outsider strategies,⁶ and boycotts can be both direct or indirect.⁷ Indirect boycotts occur when the offending party is inaccessible, and thus activists target an associated party with the aim of removing support from or damaging the primary target.⁸ They can be separated into surrogate and indirect boycotts. Surrogate boycotts typically target governments indirectly, through refusal to purchase from businesses operating within or originating from a certain geographical area.⁹ Indirect boycotts target businesses trading with, or supporting, the primary target corporation to encourage them to discontinue their support for, and thus punish, the target corporation.¹⁰

While there is an extensive, and growing, body of scholarship examining the effectiveness, mobilization structures, tactics, and individual activist behaviors associated with protest politics in the marketplace, ¹¹ relatively little attention has been given to the role of the state in either enabling or limiting political consumerism and investorism as activist strategies. Correspondingly, much of the research to date concerning the state's "contentious interactions" with social movements is focused on states' repression of activism directly targeting the state. To fully understand the interactions between the state and social movements, it is necessary to examine the dynamics of contention when the state is also acting to repress social movement action targeting nonstate actors.

This article assesses the way state actors in Australia and the United Kingdom problematized the use of indirect boycotts by social movements in specific contexts, to reveal the rationale behind the state's intervention in protest politics in the marketplace. Through this research, we contribute to understandings of power dynamics between social movements, business, and the state. We begin by situating our research within existing scholarship on the state's role in movement repression intersecting with marketplace activism and regulation. Second, we contextualize our study with a brief history of indirect boycotts in Australia and the United Kingdom, before outlining the two recent calls for indirect boycotts to be banned. We then analyze the state's problematization of indirect boycotts in the events of November 2019 in Australia and the United Kingdom. We find that the "problem" the bans sought to solve was a conflict between the interests of the state and the interests of social movement actors in these specific cases, rather than the tactic itself. We argue that despite this case-based problematization, government efforts to restrict indirect boycotts may have wider implications for understanding the entangled relationship between corporations and the state¹³ and the repression of social movements' activism.

Marketplace activism and the role of the state

The state plays a role in ascribing legitimacy to certain acts of protest while curtailing others as illegitimate. Much of the literature analyzing the relationship between the state and social movements focuses on contentious interactions in which the state is the primary target of activism. For instance, Jenkins and Klandermans's model¹⁴ for examining the intersections between social movements and

```
<sup>3</sup>Balsiger (2014).

<sup>4</sup>Micheletti (2003).

<sup>5</sup>O'Brien et al. (2022).

<sup>6</sup>Colli and Adriaensen (2020).

<sup>7</sup>Colli (2020).

<sup>8</sup>Friedman (1999).

<sup>9</sup>Ibid.

<sup>10</sup>Schrempf-Stirling, Bosse, and Harrison (2013).

<sup>11</sup>Copeland and Boulianne (2022); O'Brien et al. (2023).

<sup>12</sup>Tilly and Tarrow (2015, 110).

<sup>13</sup>Mikler (2018).

<sup>14</sup>Jenkins and Klandermans (1995, 5).
```

the state does not accommodate corporate actors as players in this interaction, while McAdam and Tarrow¹⁵ have recognized the limitations of their own state-centric examinations of contentious politics. This gap has begun to be bridged more recently, with Soule's analysis of political and corporate (or industry) opportunity structures¹⁶ influencing contentious action directed against corporate targets. Other studies of social movement repression provide a useful framework to guide examinations of state responses to contention against corporate targets, despite a primary focus on contention against the state. Earl's work on covert and overt repression¹⁷ and Boykoff's typologies of action modes of repression¹⁸ both acknowledge the role of private actors and highlight the state's capacity to repress social movements regardless of whether the target is the state or a corporate actor.

Political consumerism and political investorism, as forms of "sub-politics," ¹⁹ can sometimes be incorrectly characterized as outside the category of contentious politics. The mobilization of political consumerism and investorism by social movements is a form of "collectivized individual action" ²⁰ in which "monetary power is transformed into political power." ²¹ While the immediate targets of political consumerism and investorism may be corporate, and the instigators of this activism may be citizens directed by social movement organizations, the state is nevertheless intertwined in protest politics in the marketplace. Targeting of corporations by social movements utilizing both insider and outsider strategies can lead to change not only within the corporation, but also within the policy arena. ²² Indirect targeting through partner corporations and financial institutions can also lead to policy transformation by leveraging influence in the market. ²³ Thus, it is important to develop a better understanding of the interactions between the state, corporate actors, and boycott activists.

Hysing conceptualizes the relationship of political consumerism with government as reflecting one of five propositions²⁴ in which political consumerism is a substitute for government regulation; a complement to government; a competitor to government policy; a trigger for government actions; or converges with government policy. This characterization of the relationship between the state and marketplace activism focuses on political consumerism as a mode of governance. Missing from Hysing's propositions, however, is a more antagonistic conceptualization of the relationship between market-based political activism and the state, where political consumerism and investorism is actively repressed by the state. The state can serve as an arbiter of the rules of contention by banning forms of activism favored by social movements. For instance, the state is able to introduce extraordinary laws such as bans on particular forms of protest, which can be recognized as an action mode of repression.²⁵

The role of the state in marketplace politics need not always be one of repression. The state can create opportunities to enable political consumerism and investorism. For example, both the Australian and the UK governments have actively encouraged consumers and investors to reward and punish corporations for their performance in preventing modern slavery. The state has also served to enable political consumerism through support for the implementation of certification and labeling schemes to serve a regulatory function. More recently, states have left uncritiqued significant citizen pressure on corporations to withdraw from Russian economies in sync with trade sanctions creating an impression that this kind of political action in this context is supported.

```
15McAdam and Tarrow (2011) 5.
16Soule (2009).
17Earl (2011).
18Boykoff (2007).
19Beck (1997).
20Holzer (2006).
21Monticelli and della Porta (2018), 774.
22Maks-Solomon and Drewry (2021, 147).
23Schaper (2007).
24Hysing (2018, 834–38).
25Boykoff (2007).
26McGaughey et al. (2022).
27Parker at al. (2021).
```

The response of the state to political activism against corporate targets offers an insight not only into the relationship between states and social movements, but also between the state and corporations. State intervention to curtail activism against corporate actors may be a reflection of the instrumental, structural, or discursive power of corporations.²⁸ This dynamic of the state acting to protect corporations will be further explored through this article.

Indirect boycotts in Australia and the United Kingdom

Indirect boycotts are not a new phenomenon in either Australia or the United Kingdom. In this section, we provide a brief history of indirect boycotts in the two countries and existing legal frameworks governing boycotts. We then introduce the case studies examined for this research.

Indirect boycotts in Australia

In Australia, social movement actors have engaged in indirect boycotts to protest aggressive actions against other states, to protest apartheid, to protect workers' rights, and to prevent human rights abuses and environmental degradation. For example, in 1938 and 1939, dockworkers engaged in surrogate boycotts by refusing orders to deposit pig iron onto ships that were thought to supply the Japanese military, which at the time was engaged in military conflict with China.²⁹ In the 1940s, dockworkers refused to load and unload Dutch vessels going to suppress the Indonesian movement for independence.³⁰ Between the 1960s and the 1980s, many surrogate boycott actions were taken to protest apartheid policies in South Africa.³¹

While many of these previous actions were initiated by unions, since the early 2000s, Australia has seen more indirect boycotts instigated by nongovernment organizations such as Greenpeace, the Wilderness Society, and GetUp! For example, in 2019, Alan Jones, 2GB Sydney radio host, was targeted by Sleeping Giants (then a Twitter-based campaigning organization) in an indirect boycott that successfully pressured many companies to withdraw their sponsorship due to Jones's misogynistic, bigoted, and racist comments made during his talk show.³² Indirect boycotts have also been used by environmental activist groups in Australia to protest the fossil fuel industry. Most notably, Market Forces mobilized bank and insurance company customers to pressure these financial institutions to refuse to underwrite the establishment of a new coal mine in Queensland.³³ This action was the catalyst for the Australian government's threatened ban on indirect boycotts and will be discussed in greater detail later.

In Australia, the first indirect boycott laws were introduced in 1977, with attempts by various governments in the following decades to amend the law to either increase market freedom and decrease interference or restore the protection of some forms of indirect boycotts. The indirect boycott laws are contained within the Competition and Consumer Act 2010. However, there are exceptions to the law. If the indirect boycott is not led by a trade union and is unrelated to an employment dispute, then it is not currently banned in Australia. The Australian government previously considered extending the indirect boycotts ban. In 2013, the conservative Liberal Party leader and then Prime Minister Tony Abbott announced a review of the legal protections afforded to environmental activists and groups when participating in indirect boycotts.³⁴ The 2015 final report recommended that there was no need to amend the exemption, though it stated that the laws could be reviewed in the future, which has fueled a continuing debate about and scrutiny of the indirect boycott prohibition exceptions.³⁵

```
    <sup>28</sup>Fuchs and Lederer (2007).
    <sup>29</sup>Browne (2019, 12).
    <sup>30</sup>Cottle and Keys (2008).
    <sup>31</sup>Limb (2008).
    <sup>32</sup>Price (2020).
    <sup>33</sup>O'Brien et al. (2022).
    <sup>34</sup>Brezniak and d'Avigdor (2013).
    <sup>35</sup>Harper et al. (2015) 68.
```

Indirect boycotts in the United Kingdom

In the United Kingdom, primary boycotts have long been a part of social movements' action repertoires, most notably through the antislavery boycotts of West Indian sugar in the 1790s and early 1800s. In more recent times, boycotts have been initiated by groups such as the Ethical Consumer Research Association, and buycotts of fairtrade products have been promoted since the 1970s. A secondary boycott has most recently been utilized by a campaign called Stop Funding Hate, which called upon advertisers in British tabloid magazines and newspapers to stop purchasing advertising space in publications such as Breitbart that featured far-right anti-migrant sentiments.

The UK government has also acted to curtail boycotts by trade unions, mirroring efforts in Australia. Most notably, in the 1920s, the UK government placed legal restrictions on trade unions supporting another organization's strike, laws that were later repealed. In the 1980s, the UK government, led by Margaret Thatcher, introduced the Local Government Act 1988. Section 17(1) of this act made it illegal for local and other public authorities to consider "noncommercial matters" when deciding a contract for public works or supply. Noncommercial matters included the terms and conditions of employment by contractors and any "political, industrial or sectarian affiliations or interests." This restriction was understood to be a response to boycotts by local councils of South African corporations during the South African apartheid. More recently, the government has engaged in some efforts to limit the BDS campaign against Israel, which will be outlined in more detail in the next section.

Governments in both Australia and the United Kingdom have a history of repressing boycotts through their executive arms of government using law and law-related instruments. In Australia, this repression has come in the form of a legally binding ban and consideration about whether to extend the ban to cover environmental activists. In the United Kingdom, the history of restrictions on boycotts has focused on local governments as boycotters and on a broader array of political causes for boycotts than Australia.

Australian case study: Indirect boycotts by environmental groups

On 1 November 2019, Australian prime minster Scott Morrison addressed the annual lunch of the Queensland Mineral Resources Council, an industry association representing mining companies. Morrison stated that indirect boycotts by environmental groups were a pressing issue and becoming an "escalating trend," leading to an increasing number of companies refusing to provide goods and services to coal mining companies, including insurance and banking. He committed to outlawing secondary boycott practices. Prior to his speech, environmental groups were successfully pressuring banks to withdraw support and funds from mining companies, especially against the planned Adani Carmichael coal mine. This strategy of targeting corporate actors to undermine their support for pro-mining government policies conflicted with the Morrison government's significant support of mining companies and the construction of new mines.

Various changes to the law to restrict indirect boycotts were considered. Primarily, the Morrison government could have expanded the existing ban on indirect boycotts in the Competition and Consumer Act 2010 by removing the exceptions for environmental and consumer protection, or it could have introduced a new indirect boycott offense. Other legal changes considered included a ban on third parties refusing to finance a business on the basis of the sector that business was in

```
<sup>36</sup>Feldman (2019).
<sup>37</sup>Colli (2020).
<sup>38</sup>Azarva (2016).
<sup>39</sup>Millis (1928); Shefftz (1967).
<sup>40</sup>Barns (2016); Llewellyn and Rider (2018).
<sup>41</sup>Morrison (2019).
<sup>42</sup>Ibid.
<sup>43</sup>Ibid.
<sup>44</sup>Young and Schwarz (2014).
<sup>45</sup>Browne (2019).
```

and prohibitions on people using online platforms to damage a business on the basis of the sector of the business. ⁴⁶ Efforts to impose a ban stalled following the Morrison government's loss in the federal election in 2022.

UK case study: Conservative Party commitment to ban BDS by public bodies

In 2019, the Conservative Party led by Boris Johnson declared an intention to ban local councils and other public agencies from participating in boycott and divestment campaigns against foreign countries or officials.⁴⁷ While not explicitly stated in the election manifesto, the ban primarily targeted the BDS campaign against Israel. The BDS campaign is described as a Palestinian-led movement that promotes boycotts and related action against Israel, Israeli companies, and other international companies engaged in business in Israel.⁴⁸ It focuses on the occupation of Palestinian territory by Israel and related human rights issues. While some support the BDS campaign as a movement for advancing human rights, others describe it as antisemitic and problematic against the backdrop of events that indicate growing antisemitism in Europe.⁴⁹ For instance, the German Bundestag designated the BDS movement as antisemitic.⁵⁰

In 2016, the UK Crown Commercial Service released a Procurement Policy Note⁵¹ stating that boycotts are "inappropriate" outside the realm of the UK government's direction:

Public procurement should never be used as a tool to boycott tenders from suppliers based in other countries, except where formal legal sanctions, embargoes and restrictions have been put in place by the UK Government.

At the same time, the secretary of state for housing, communities, and local government published guidance on local government pension schemes, stating that local governments "should not pursue policies that are contrary to UK foreign policy or UK defence policy." ⁵²

The Procurement Policy Note and the pension scheme guidance were widely understood as a response to the BDS campaign. Several local councils in the United Kingdom had adopted resolutions or similar motions to avoid granting contracts to Israeli corporations, consistent with BDS.⁵³ However, councils across the United Kingdom have also been divesting from fossil fuels, tobacco, and other harmful commodities. Ultimately, the note and the guidance have not been upheld in subsequent court challenges on various grounds. Yet the findings of these court cases would not prevent the UK government from passing laws to restrict boycotts. As will be discussed further later, after winning the 2019 election, Johnson reaffirmed the plan to introduce bans on indirect boycotts, ⁵⁴ which was again reiterated in the Queen's Speech in 2022.

Analyzing state actors' problematization of indirect boycotts

To interrogate the political rationale behind states' decisions to impose limits on market-based activism, we analyze the representation of the problem of indirect boycotts. This method is based on Bacchi's "what is the problem represented to be?" (WPR) approach, 55 developed in part from Foucault's work on problematizations. The approach begins by identifying the solution

```
<sup>46</sup>Ibid.
<sup>47</sup>Mueller (2019).
<sup>48</sup>BDS (2016).
<sup>49</sup>Mansoor (2020).
<sup>50</sup>Nasr and Alkousaa (2019).
<sup>51</sup>UK Crown Commercial Service (2016, 2).
<sup>52</sup>R v. Secretary of State for Housing, Communities and Local Government (2018), EWCA Civ 1284, 18.
<sup>53</sup>Cooper and Herman (2020).
<sup>54</sup>Mueller (2019).
<sup>55</sup>Bacchi (1999, 2012).
```

put forward in government discourse, as the proposed solution reveals what is being positioned as the problem. In this case, the solution common to both jurisdictions is legislation restricting indirect boycotts. Working back from this proposal, the research examined what set of problems was produced by the discourse and analyzed what the problematizations reveal about the government's understanding of the legitimate bounds of market-based activism. By examining the problematization of indirect boycotts, this article analyses the role of the state in seeking to curtail market-based activism.

The data examined for this research includes public statements made by government officials about indirect boycotts in Australia and the United Kingdom from 1 November 2019 to 30 January 2020 published in media reports and official documents. The media reports were retrieved from the Factiva database. The search involved key descriptors including secondary boycott* or indirect boycott* or boycott* limited to that time period. A total of 126 articles were identified (104 in the Australian case study, 22 in the UK case study), and then specific quotes from governments contained in the articles were examined. The disparity in the number of media articles between the two cases is perhaps the result of the election context of the UK case study, as a number of other issues were more prominent in the media. In addition to these media articles, specific official documents were examined including the Conservative Party's election manifesto; the transcript of the Queen's Speech opening Parliament following the 2019 election; Prime Minister Boris Johnson's address to Parliament; and a transcript of the address by Prime Minister Scott Morrison to the Queensland Mineral Resources Council.

Comments were manually coded using the WPR approach to categorize the topics that emerged in the form of keywords and direct quotes. Two key questions were asked of the transcripts:

- 1. What problems is a ban on secondary/indirect boycotts expected to solve?
- 2. What are the causes of the problem?

Further analysis then distinguished problematizations of the tactic of indirect boycotts themselves from the political cause behind the tactic.

The two cases chosen for study are not the only instances of marketplace activism being curtailed by governments. While research in this area is sparse, and there is no comprehensive data indicating the full scope of this activity in Western liberal democracies, journalistic attention has highlighted a growing trend in the United States of banning the BDS campaign against Israel or punishing those engaged in the campaign.⁵⁶

Australia and the United Kingdom were chosen as case studies because of the similarity of their parliamentary political systems, the predominantly conservative ideology of the governing political party at the time, and the closeness in time, as they sought to ban similar actions within weeks of each other. However, there are significant differences between the two contexts, most notably, the two political causes underpinning the indirect boycotts. This article neither is focused on the validity of the causes underlying the indirect boycotts that triggered government responses, nor does it seek to draw a moral equivalency between the movements. However, we acknowledge that we are sympathetic to the cause of environmental activists engaging in indirect boycotts in Australia to achieve government action on climate change, and also to the cause of those advocating for Palestinian human rights. Equally, we are troubled by some elements of antisemitism within the BDS movement against Israel. Our views on the value of the movements utilizing indirect boycotts, and indeed the ethics of the use of indirect boycotts for divergent political aims are, however, not the primary focus of this article. Rather, our focus is on how political leaders problematize the use of indirect boycotts in these cases and justify repression of some forms of market-based activism.

⁵⁶Mansoor (2020); Serwer (2023).

What is the problem with indirect boycotts?

Political leaders' justifications for limiting indirect boycotts in Australia and the United Kingdom indicate a problematization primarily of the cause for which the tactic was used, rather than the legitimacy of the tactic itself. The problem that leaders sought to solve through these restrictions was inherently connected to the social movement utilizing the tactic. In the United Kingdom, the purported problem to be solved was the threat the BDS movement allegedly posed to community cohesion. The second asserted problem was local councils engaging in foreign policy inconsistent with the government's foreign policy. In Australia, two main problem representations emerged. First, environmental activists themselves were problematized, alongside the effects of their activism on the economy. Second, the tactic itself was problematized to an extent, with indirect boycotts characterized as interference in corporate governance. In this section, we detail these problematizations, with particular attention paid to implications for market-based activism as a legitimate form of protest.

United Kingdom: Problematizing the threat of BDS to community cohesion and consistent foreign policy

In the case of the United Kingdom's ban on certain kinds of indirect boycotts, the first dominant problematization was that this form of activism, when used against foreign countries, could undermine the cohesion of the community. The Conservative Party's manifesto declared, "We will ban public bodies from imposing their own direct or indirect boycotts, disinvestment or sanctions against foreign countries. These undermine community cohesion." Community cohesion was again invoked by statements in news reporting on the proposed ban, noting that "such local boycotts have undermined community cohesion." Finally, in the Queen's Speeches in 2019 and 2022, commitments were made to prevent public bodies from engaging in boycotts, with the most recent stating that legislation would be introduced to "prevent public bodies engaging in boycotts that undermine community cohesion."

What is meant by community cohesion, and how indirect boycotts may undermine it, is lacking in the statements about banning indirect boycotts. There are, however, contextual assumptions that clearly underpin this problematization. While the manifesto statement does not explicitly name the BDS campaign against Israel, it is clear in other government statements that this campaign was the impetus for a ban on indirect boycotts by local bodies against foreign governments. The problem as represented, then, is the BDS movement as a threat to community cohesion because of antisemitic elements within the campaign. This problematization of indirect boycotts is not about the tactic itself, but the cause the tactic is being used to address.

The political context surrounding the 2019 UK election offers an additional explanation for the cause-based problematization of the BDS campaign. At that time, Opposition Leader Jeremy Corbyn was facing sustained criticism for alleged "complacency" or "connivance" with antisemitism within the Labour Party. While the Conservative Party may have been committed to banning BDS campaigns regardless of the furor surrounding Corbyn, the decision to include the ban in its election manifesto may have been intentionally timed to remind voters of the Conservative Party's pro-Israel stance.

Despite these problematizations focused on the specific BDS campaign against Israel, the proposed solution captures all indirect boycotts against foreign countries and officials, except for those consistent with UK foreign policy. Thus, a second purported problem to be solved by restrictions on indirect boycotts was public bodies interfering with the role of the state by engaging in foreign policy. Following the Conservative Party's election victory in late 2019 and the Queen's Speech outlining

⁵⁷Conservative Party (2019, 20).

⁵⁸Diver, Bodkin, and Jones (2019).

⁵⁹Queen Elizabeth II (2022).

⁶⁰Kentish (2019); Osbourne (2019); Quinn (2015); Safdar (2019).

⁶¹Shaw (2021).

the government's agenda, Johnson made this problematization clear in his address to the House of Commons during the parliamentary debate regarding his legislative agenda:

When it comes to standing by our friends, whether in Northern Ireland or elsewhere, one innovation that this Queen's Speech introduces is that we will stop public bodies taking it upon themselves to boycott goods from other countries and to develop their own pseudo-foreign policy against countries that, with nauseating frequency, turn out to be Israel.⁶²

Similarly, the minister for the Cabinet Office, Oliver Dowden, stated, "Our public institutions should focus on their day job, not try to set foreign policy by making rules on which countries they will and won't do business with." In this instance, the BDS campaign against Israel was problematized because it conflicted with the United Kingdom's foreign policy support for Israel as an ally. This position was clearly articulated by prominent Conservative Party representative and former prime minister Theresa May, who declared, "We will stand by Israel when it is treated unfairly at the United Nations and have no truck with boycotts, divestment or sanctions that are simply unacceptable."

This problematization clearly indicates an issue with the tactic of indirect boycotts as they enable bodies that should not engage in foreign policy to take a de facto foreign policy stance. In analyzing this problematization, there are two implicit assumptions connected to the role and position of public bodies as the actor engaging in indirect boycotts. First, there is an inherent assumption that public bodies have no right to engage in foreign policy because they are funded by the government and have their own specific role in society. This is reflected in news reporting on the government's position, quoting the government as saying that "taxpayers' money should not be used to fund public organizations campaigning on foreign policy." A second assumption underpinning the problematization of indirect boycotts is that public bodies cannot act contrary to the state. This was reflected in the discourse that positioned local governments and public bodies engaging in these kinds of boycotts as an issue on the grounds that their actions undermined the coherency of foreign policy and the role of the central government in deciding how to interact with foreign governments and officials.

Local councils engaging in BDS against Israel challenge the assumption that they must abide by the foreign policy position of the governing party in the House of Commons. For instance, the Leicester City Council had engaged in boycotts of products from Israeli settlements in the West Bank since 2014, arguing that it opposed the "continuing illegal occupation." Cooper and Herman characterized local councils in this context as engaging in municipal activism beyond the central government and based on an assumed responsibility.

The response from the central government has differed significantly in relation to Russia. In stark contrast with the condemnation of local councils' engagement in the BDS campaign against Israel, the UK government has taken various steps to help councils and public bodies withdraw from contracts with Russian companies. In Procurement Policy Note 01/22, the Cabinet Office advised public bodies to "consider how they can further cut ties with companies backed by states of Russia and Belarus." This is noteworthy as local governments and other public bodies are positioned as having a role in foreign policy in a manner somewhat counter to the discourse regarding the ban on indirect boycotts. The problem, then, returns to being a case-based, rather than a tactic-based, issue. Public bodies' expression of a political view through procurement is constructed as legitimate where the UK government's foreign policy supports the boycott action, as in the case of boycotts against Russia in 2022. Both the Russia and Israel cases demonstrate the legitimization of treating corporate actors as proxies, or surrogates, for the state. Far from delegitimizing the tactic of indirect boycotts as a form of

⁶²UK Parliament (2019, 50).

⁶³Cabinet Office (2019).

⁶⁴Diver, Bodkin, and Jones (2019).

⁶⁵Kentish (2019).

⁶⁶Mueller (2019).

⁶⁷Cooper and Herman (2020).

⁶⁸Cabinet Office (2022, 1).

contention, this indicates an acceptance of the practice, but only in instances that serve the interests of the state.

Australia: Problematizing environmental activism and interference in corporate governance

In the Australian context, indirect boycotts were problematized because of both the nature of the tactic and the cause for which the tactic was employed. The cause-based problematization focused on the threat indirect boycotts by environmental actors posed to a significant export sector of Australia and the progressive nature of the political cause. The tactic-based problematization characterized indirect boycotts as an illegitimate form of activism and an interference in corporate governance.

When Prime Minister Scott Morrison first declared his intent to ban indirect boycotts, he characterized the boycotts as a problem because environmental activists were targeting an industry of great economic importance—the mineral resources industry. Morrison described indirect boycotts by environmental activists as "a potentially more insidious threat to the Queensland economy and jobs and living standards than a street protest." He went on to characterize the boycotts as a threat to the Australian economy because they targeted the coal industry:

Some of Australia's largest businesses are now refusing to provide banking, insurance and consulting services to an increasing number of firms in the coal sector—the nation's second largest export sector. 70

This problematization of the cause behind the boycotts was supported by industry. The Business Council of Australia's chief, Jennifer Westacott, characterized the boycotts as "unfairly targeting responsible businesses who are investing, creating new jobs and playing a critical role in the supply chains that underpin a strong economy." This indicates both the structural power of the mining industry, as the prime minister invoked the importance of mining to the Australian economy, as well as the instrumental power of the industry through lobbying by trade associations. This also reflects a continuation of industries advocating for extending the existing boycott bans in Australia, which, as discussed, has been a feature of previous debates about whether to extend the ban. Additionally, it marks a difference from the United Kingdom, where the industry has not been as vocal as a key stakeholder in discussions about boycott bans.

Environmental activists' targeting of the coal industry was not the only cause-related problem that a ban on indirect boycotts was asserted to solve. Environmental activism more broadly, and even "progressivism," was characterized as the problem, necessitating a ban on indirect boycotts. Prime Minister Morrison said, "In Queensland and elsewhere, one variant of this new absolutist environmentalism is testing the limits of the right to protest." He criticized "progressivism" as a "lovely word you can cuddle up to," but ultimately problematic, describing it as threatening to both the economy and liberalism:

I am very concerned about how this new form of progressivism, a newspeak-type term, intended to get in under the radar, but at its heart would deny the liberties of Australians, and particularly in this state, of pursuing the life that they want to live, the town they want to have, the jobs they want to pursue and the futures that they've decided for themselves.⁷³

The problematization of environmental activism against coal industries specifically, and environmentalism and progressivism more broadly, seems to imply that these tactics need to be banned because of the political cause behind the use of indirect boycotts. Though this problematization also indicates the

⁶⁹Morrison (2019).

⁷⁰Ibid.

⁷¹Crowe (2019).

⁷²Morrison (2019).

⁷³ Ibid.

discursive power of corporations, as environmental progressivism is cast—as fundamentally contradictory to economic prosperity.

However, in Morrison's criticism of environmental activists' use of indirect boycotts, he also problematized the tactic itself. The legitimacy of indirect boycotts as an activist tactic was challenged on the basis that they moved beyond the bounds of legitimate protest. Morrison noted,

If it's not OK to have indirect boycotts being run by unions...it's not OK for environmental, well, they're anarchist groups...to be able to disrupt people's jobs, their livelihoods, to harass people as we saw down in Melbourne.⁷⁴

While the action itself was problematized, this statement also positioned the cause behind the activism as a problem—that is, the fact that environmental activists were seeking stronger action on climate change and related environmental issues. This statement particularly seeks to draw a clear connection between the use of indirect boycotts by environmentalists with a street protest in Melbourne in 2019 that led to clashes between protestors and police.⁷⁵

Activists engaged in indirect boycotts were further stigmatized by political leaders as "anarchists," as "self-ish and indulgent," as "apocalyptic," and as a "new breed of radical activism." Senior government minister Simon Birmingham characterized the tactic of indirect boycotts as a form of protest that went too far:

Extreme activists should not be able to disrupt the freedom of other Australians to undertake their businesses and their lives . . . Of course people can choose to shop where they want, invest where they want—they are the rights that everybody has as Australians and they are fundamental freedoms. However, ultimately those who seek to run their own business, go about their daily lives, ought not be unnecessarily disrupted by others taking action. ⁷⁷

This statement is somewhat contradictory, as it describes individuals' right to shop and invest where they want to as "fundamental freedoms," while also characterizing those same actions by environmental activists as ultimately disruptive to those trying to run a business. The implicit assertion here is that the action itself is fine, but the mobilization of that action on a scale that would ultimately be disruptive and thus potentially effective is illegitimate. This results in a bizarre problematization of indirect boycotts as only legitimate if they are ineffective.

The use of indirect boycotts was also problematized as a tactic on the grounds that they illegitimately interfered with corporate governance. Prime Minister Morrison expressed concern that corporations might be responsive to indirect boycotts as a tactic, urging corporations to "listen to, and engage their 'quiet shareholders,' not just their noisy ones." He sought to characterize those engaged in indirect boycotts as illegitimate due to an assertion that they were misrepresentative of the broader shareholder community, and skewing the direction of corporate governance, declaring that "the 'quiet Australians' are making their voice heard by not saying what the directors are doing is wrong."

Morrison's concern that corporations may actually respond to indirect boycotts was validated by the fact that many banks and insurance companies in Australia refused to finance or underwrite the Adani Carmichael coal mine project. The government initiated a parliamentary inquiry to investigate the reasons behind this refusal and consider options to limit environmental activists' capacity to engage in indirect boycotts. The effectiveness of indirect boycotts as an activist tactic appears to be a key factor in the government's problematization of the tactic as illegitimate.

⁷⁴Ibid.

⁷⁵Taylor (2019).

⁷⁶Morrison (2019).

⁷⁷Crowe (2019).

⁷⁸Morrison (2019).

⁷⁹Tillett (2019).

⁸⁰Potter (2018).

The Australian government's move to curtail environmental activists' indirect boycotts indicates the significant instrumental and structural power of the mining industry. The mining industry of Australia has unmatched power as a special interest, accrued through relentless lobbying, sizeable political donations to both major political parties, and a "revolving door" of political staff between government and the industry. This instrumental power is enhanced through the structural power of the mining industry, as a massive export industry and jobs provider in Australia. The Australian government's pledge to protect mining corporations from the impact of indirect boycotts may be a result of a combination of this instrumental and structural power, but also clearly demonstrates the discursive power of this industry, through the institutionalized idea that environmental progressivism is threatening to Australia's economic interests. The characterization of indirect boycotts against the mining industry as "radical" and "apocalyptic" indicate the deeply held belief that the role of the state is to facilitate, enable, and protect the mining industry.

In the context of Russian boycotts, the Morrison government took a different position, supporting a cultural boycott by Swimming Australia in choosing not to attend an event in Russia. ⁸³ Further, they have not condemned boycotts on Russian liquor by major liquor store chains in Australia. ⁸⁴ In this context, the government discourse did not problematize indirect boycotts, indicating that the state does not view the tactic itself as an illegitimate form of political engagement.

Conclusion

Government action to impose bans or limits on indirect boycotts notionally positions the tactic of market-based activism as illegitimate. In examining the rationale behind recent attempts to ban indirect boycotts in Australia and the United Kingdom, the intervention appears to be primarily case based and understood in the context of wider political interests relating to the power of the mining industry in Australia and the importance of Israel as an ally for the United Kingdom. The contrasting response to similar indirect boycotts against Russia demonstrates that governments do not condemn the tactic itself in other instances.

Despite a more case-based problematization, these interventions also serve to delegitimize the tactic of indirect boycotts more broadly. In both Australia and the United Kingdom, aspects of the problematization focused on how boycotters were taking on a role or exerting power in a domain beyond their assumed societal position. In the United Kingdom, local bodies were chastised for engaging in foreign policy, while in Australia, environmental activists were criticized for interfering with corporate governance. The implicit assumption is that social movements have no right to engage in this form of action as it oversteps the bounds of their role. Role incursion does not tell the whole story, however, as the problematization of the tactic could not be divorced from the political cause behind the use of indirect boycotts. Nevertheless, the state's role in drawing boundaries around legitimate and illegitimate roles and actions within marketplace politics bears further scrutiny, with implications for social movements, as well as understandings of the relationship between the state and corporate actors.

Within the move to ban or limit indirect boycotts, we can observe two elements of Boykoff's mechanisms of repression:⁸⁵ resource depletion and stigmatization. Resource depletion is evident in the move to limit the tactical repertoires of these social movements by preventing them from engaging in indirect boycotts. Stigmatization is evident in the characterization of the campaigns as harmful to the broader society—undermining community cohesion in the case of the BDS movement in the United Kingdom, and threatening jobs and disrupting people's lives in the case of environmental activists in Australia.

⁸¹Mikler (2018).

⁸²Bell and Hindmoor (2014).

⁸³Colbeck (2022).

⁸⁴Ransley (2022).

⁸⁵ Boykoff (2007).

The state's repressive response or boundary setting in relation to market-based activism appears to be triggered primarily when political consumerism or investorism emerges as a "competitor to government policy" or against the state's interests. In the context of a competing foreign policy interest, as in the case of the United Kingdom, or a targeting of a protected industry, as in the case of Australia, activists engaged in indirect boycotts were acting in conflict with government policy. Rather than seeing these actions as a 'competitor' to government policy, we suggest they are *contending* with government policy and interests. This is particularly clear in the UK case, when compared to the UK government's response to boycotts and divestment against Russia. In this instance, the state's interests are aligned with those engaging in a BDS campaign. Similarly, the Australian government's silence on Russia boycotts indicates again that the state will act to curtail this form of activism only when it contends with state interests.

Beyond direct implications, these cases also offer an insight into the wider implications for the complex relationship between the state, corporations, and political activists. The attempt to ban indirect boycotts by environmental activists in Australia demonstrates that instrumental, structural and discursive power of an industry can push the state into a role as protector. The United Kingdom's ban on BDS indicates the state's legitimization of treating corporate actors as proxies, or surrogates, for the state. Both cases demonstrate the entanglement of state, corporate and social movement actors, ⁸⁷ evidencing the need for further research to conceptualize their contentious interactions.

As social movements continue to utilize wider tactical repertoires that include market-based activism, we should observe how state actors respond to these moves and how the power of corporate actors may influence these responses. Jenkins and Klandermans's model considers the contentious interactions between social movements and the state, and Soule's analysis of corporate opportunity structures considers the choices of social movement actors when targeting corporate actors. However, there is a need to consider the interactions of all three as entangled and influenced by corporate power. Future research should scrutinize the different contexts in which this occurs, and the manifestations of instrumental, structural and discursive power of corporations that catalyze repressive action by the state.

Acknowledgments. The authors thank the anonymous reviewers for their extremely helpful and constructive feedback. The authors acknowledge small grant funding from the QUT Centre for Justice and Faculty of Law to support Murray's involvement in the project. O'Brien acknowledges funding support for this research from the Australian Research Council (Grant: DE210100735) and the support of The Australian National University's Australian Studies Institute, where she was resident as a Visiting Fellow during the completion of the research.

Competing interests. The author(s) declare none.

References

Azarva, Valentina. 2016. "Boycotts, International Law Enforcement and the UK's "Anti-Boycott" Note." *JURIST*, 12 April. Accessed on 22 June 2023, https://www.jurist.org/commentary/2016/04/valentina-azarova-uk-note/.

Bacchi, Carol. 1999. Women, Policy and Politics: The Construction of Policy Problems. London: Sage Publications.

Bacchi, Carol. 2012. "Introducing the 'What's the Problem Represented to Be?' Approach." In *Engaging with Carol Bacchi: Strategic Interventions and Exchanges*, edited by Angelique Bletsas and Chris Beasley, 21–24. Adelaide: University of Adelaide Press. https://doi.org/10.1017/UPO9780987171856.003.

Balsiger, Philip. 2014. "Between Shaming Corporations and Promoting Alternatives: The Politics of an 'Ethical Shopping Map." Journal of Consumer Culture 14 (2): 218–35. https://doi.org/10.1177/1469540514526279.

Barns, Tom. 2016. "Why Does the UK Government Want to Ban Local Authority Boycotts?" OpenDemocracy, 22 January. Accessed on 22 June 2023, https://www.opendemocracy.net/en/why-does-government-want-to-ban-local-authority-boycotts/.

BDS. 2016. "What Is BDS?" 25 April. Accessed on 22 June 2023, https://bdsmovement.net/what-is-bds.

Beck, Ulrich. 1997. The Reinvention of Politics: Rethinking Modernity in the Global Social Order. Translated by M. Ritter. Cambridge: Polity Press.

Bell, Stephen, and Andrew Hindmoor. 2014. "The Structural Power of Business and the Power of Ideas: The Strange Case of the Australian Mining Tax." New Political Economy 19 (3): 470–86. https://doi.org/10.1080/13563467.2013.796452.

⁸⁶Hysing (2018).

⁸⁷Mikler (2018).

- Boykoff, Jules. 2007. "Limiting Dissent: The Mechanisms of State Repression in the USA." *Social Movement Studies* 6 (3): 281–310. https://doi.org/10.1080/14742830701666988.
- Brezniak, Julien, and Lewis d'Avigdor. 2013. "Boycott Reforms Target Environmentalists." Chain Reaction 119: 12–13. Accessed on 23 June 2023, https://www.foe.org.au/boycott-reforms-target-environmentalists.
- Browne, Bill. 2019. "Secondary Boycotts in Australia: History and Context." Discussion Paper, The Australia Institute. Accessed on 22 June 2023, https://apo.org.au/sites/default/files/resource-files/2019-12/apo-nid270031.pdf.
- Cabinet Office. 2019. "Government Confirms Commitment to Preventing Public Institutions Setting Up Their Own International Boycotts." 19 December. Accessed on 22 June 2023, https://www.gov.uk/government/news/government-confirms-commitment-to-preventing-public-institutions-setting-up-their-own-international-boycotts.
- Cabinet Office. 2022. "Contracts with Suppliers from Russia and Belarus." Procurement Policy Note 01/22. Accessed on 22 June 2023, https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/procurement-policy-note-0122-contracts-with-suppliers-from-russia-and-belarus
- Colbeck, Richard. 2022. "Australian Government Backs Swimming Australia on Russian Boycott." Australian Government Department of Health and Aged Care, 28 February. Accessed on 22 June 2023, https://www.health.gov.au/ministers/senator-the-hon-richard-colbeck/media/australian-government-backs-swimming-australia-on-russian-boycott.
- Colli, Francesca. 2020. "Indirect Consumer Activism and Politics in the Market." Social Movement Studies 19 (3): 249–67. https://doi.org/10.1080/14742837.2019.1662286.
- Colli, Francesca, and J. Adriaensen. 2020. "Lobbying the State or the Market? A Framework to Study Civil Society Organizations' Strategic Behavior." Regulation and Governance 14: 501–13.
- Conservative Party. 2019. "Get Brexit Done: Unleash Britain's Potential." Accessed on 22 June 2023, https://www.conservatives.com/our-plan/conservative-party-manifesto-2019.
- Cooper, Davina, and Didi Herman. 2020. "Doing Activism Like a State: Progressive Municipal Government, Israel/Palestine and BDS." *Environment and Planning C: Politics and Space* 38 (1): 40–59. https://doi.org/10.1177/2399654419851187.
- Copeland, Lauren, and Shelley Boulianne. 2022. "Political Consumerism: A Meta-Analysis." *International Political Science Review* 43 (1): 3–18. https://doi.org/10.1177/0192512120905048.
- Cottle, Drew, and Angela Keys. 2008. "Anatomy of an 'Eviction Riot' in Sydney during the Great Depression." *Journal of the Royal Australian Historical Society* 94 (2): 186–200.
- Crowe, David. 2019. "Morrison's Boycott Plan Sparks Free-Speech Furore." *Sydney Morning Herald*, 2 November. Accessed on 22 June 2023, https://www.smh.com.au/politics/federal/morrison-s-boycott-plan-sparks-free-speech-furore-20191101-p53601. html.
- Diver, Tony, Henry Bodkin, and Amy Jones. 2019. "General Election 2019: Nicky Morgan Stays on as Culture Secretary after Being Elevated to Lords—Latest News." *The Telegraph*, 16 December. Accessed on 22 June 2023, https://www.telegraph.co.uk/politics/2019/12/16/labour-party-leader-general-election-brexit-news-latest/.
- Earl, Jennifer. 2011. "Political Repression: Iron Fists, Velvet Gloves, and Diffuse Control." Annual Review of Sociology 37: 261–84.
 Feldman, David. 2019. "Boycotts: From the American Revolution to BDS." In Boycotts Past and Present: From the American Revolution to the Campaign to Boycott Israel, edited by David Feldman, 1–19. Cham: Springer International. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-94872-0_1.
- Friedman, Monroe. 1999. Consumer Boycotts: Effecting Change through the Marketplace and the Media. London: Routledge. Fuchs, Doris, and Markus M. L. Lederer. 2007. "The Power of Business." Business and Politics 9 (3): 1–17.
- Harper, Ian, Peter Anderson, Su McCluskey, and Michael O'Bryan. 2015. "Competition Policy Review: Final Report." The Treasury, Australian Government. Accessed on 22 June 2023, https://treasury.gov.au/publication/p2015-cpr-final-report.
- Holzer, Boris. 2006. "Political Consumerism between Individual Choice and Collective Action: Social Movements, Role Mobilization and Signalling." *International Journal of Consumer Studies* 30 (5): 405–15. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1470-6431.2006.00538.x.
- Hysing, Erik. 2018. "Government Engagement with Political Consumerism." In *The Oxford Handbook of Political Consumerism* Magnus Boström, Michele Micheletti, and Peter Oosterveer, 833–54. Oxford: Oxford University Press. https://research.cbs.dk/en/publications/the-successes-of-political-consumerism-as-a-social-movement
- Jenkins, J. Craig, and Bert Klandermans, eds. 1995. *The Politics of Social Protest*. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press. Kentish, Benjamin. 2019. "Boris Johnson Government to Ban Public Bodies from Boycotting Israel and Other Countries, in Crackdown on BDS Movement." *The Independent*, 19 December. Accessed on 22 June 2023, https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/politics/boris-johnson-israel-boycott-ban-bds-queens-speech-a9253651.html.
- Limb, Peter. 2008. "The Anti-Apartheid Movements in Australia and Aotearoa/New Zealand." In *The Road to Democracy in South Africa*, vol. 3, *International Solidarity*, Part II, 907–82. Pretoria: Unisa Press for South Africa Democracy and Education Trust.
- Llewellyn, Matthew P., and Toby C. Rider. 2018. "Sport, Thatcher and Apartheid Politics: The Zola Budd Affair." *Journal of Southern African Studies* 44 (4): 575–92. https://doi.org/10.1080/03057070.2018.1464297.
- Maks-Solomon, Cory, and Josiah M. Drewry. 2021. "Why Do Corporations Engage in LGBT Rights Activism? LGBT Employee Grups as Internal Pressure Groups." *Business and Politics* 23 (1): 124–52.
- Mansoor, Sanya. 2020. "The Trump Administration Is Cracking Down on a Movement to Boycott Israel. Here's What to Know about BDS." *Time*, 7 December. Accessed on 22 June 2023, https://time.com/5914975/what-to-know-about-bds/.
- McAdam, Doug, and Sidney Tarrow. 2011. "Introduction: Dynamics of Contention Ten Years On." *Mobilization: An International Quarterly* 16 (1): 1–10.

- McGaughey, Fiona, Hinrich Voss, Holly Cullen, and Matthew C. Davis. 2022. "Corporate Responses to Tackling Modern Slavery: A Comparative Analysis of Australia, France and the United Kingdom." *Business and Human Rights Journal* 7 (2): 249–70. https://doi.org/10.1017/bhj.2021.47.
- Micheletti, Michele. 2003. *Political Virtue and Shopping*. New York: Palgrave Macmillan. https://doi.org/10.1057/9781403973764. Mikler, John. 2018. *The Political Power of Global Corporations*. Cambridge: Polity Press.
- Millis, H. A. 1928. "The British Trade Disputes and Trade Unions Act, 1927." *Journal of Political Economy* 36 (3): 305–29. https://doi.org/10.1086/253947.
- Monticelli, Lara, and Donatella della Porta. 2018. "The Successes of Political Consumerism as a Social Movement." In *The Oxford Handbook of Political Consumerism*, edited by Magnus Boström, Michele Micheletti, and Peter Oosterveer, 773–92. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Morrison, Scott. 2019. Address to Queensland Resources Council Annual Lunch, Brisbane, Australia, 1 November. Accessed on 22 June 2023, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=UJgjcMCTFq4.
- Mueller, Bemjamin. 2019. "U.K. Plans to Pass Anti-B.D.S. Law." New York Times, 16 December. Accessed on 22 June 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/12/16/world/europe/britain-bds-boycott-israel.html.
- Nasr, Joseph, and Riham Alkousaa. 2019. "Germany Designates BDS Israel Boycott Movement as Anti-Semitic." Reuters, 17 May. Accessed on 22 June 2023, https://www.reuters.com/article/germany-bds-israel-idUSL5N22T4OA.
- O'Brien, Erin, Justine Coneybeer, Martijn Boersma, and Alice Payne. 2022. "Political Investorism: Conceptualising the Political Participation of Shareholders and Investors." *International Political Science Review.* https://doi.org/10.1177/01925121221098863.
- O'Brien, Erin, Ainsley Elbra, Martijn Boersma, and Justine Coneybeer. 2023. "Political Investorism in Australia: Unnatural Insiders and the Insider/Outsider Dynamics of Market Lobbying." *Australian Journal of Political Science*. https://doi.org/10.1080/10361146.2023.2166813.
- Osbourne, Samuel. 2019. "Boris Johnson to Pass Law Banning Anti-Israel Boycott, Official Says." *The Independent*, 16 December. Accessed on 22 June 2023, https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/politics/boris-johnson-bds-law-israel-boycott-divestment-sanctions-palestine-a9248801.html.
- Parker, Christine, Rachel Carey, Fiona Haines, and Hope Johnson. 2021. "Can Labelling Create Transformative Food System Change for Human and Planetary Health? A Case Study of Meat." *International Journal of Health Policy and Management* 10: 923–33. https://doi.org/10.34172/ijhpm.2020.239.
- Potter, Ben. 2018. "Insurers Shun Adani's Carmichael Coal Mine, Says Activist Group Market Forces." *Australian Financial Review*, 19 December. Accessed on 22 June 2023, https://www.afr.com/politics/insurers-shun-adanis-carmichael-coal-mine-says-activist-group-market-forces-20181219-h19ale.
- Price, Jenna. 2020. "The Hashtag That Shook the Foundations of Alan Jones' Power." *Sydney Morning Herald*, 12 May. Accessed on 22 June 2023, https://www.smh.com.au/national/the-hashtag-that-shook-the-foundations-of-alan-jones-power-20200512-p54s8p.html.
- Queen Elizabeth II. 2022. "Queen's Speech 2022." Prime Minister's Office, 10 May. Accessed on 22 June 2023, https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/queens-speech-2022.
- Quinn, Ben. 2015. "Boris Johnson Dismisses Academics' Boycott of Israel While on Trade Trip." *The Guardian*, 9 November. Accessed on 22 June 2023, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/nov/09/boris-johnson-dismisses-academics-boycott-of-israel-while-on-trade-trip.
- Ransley, Ellen. 2022. "Australia's Russian Vodka Boycott Expands." News.Com.Au, 1 March. Accessed on 22 June 2023, https://www.news.com.au/finance/business/retail/bws-dan-murphys-to-pull-russian-products-from-shelves-in-support-of-ukraine/news-story/9ae029af3635405631e18280cb730cf0.
- Safdar, Anealla. 2019. "Deeply Damaging: Anger as Boris Johnson Plans 'Anti-BDS' Law." Al Jazeera, 17 December. Accessed on 22 June 2023, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2019/12/17/deeply-damaging-anger-as-boris-johnson-plans-anti-bds-law.
- Schaper, Marcus. 2007. "Leveraging Green Power: Environmental Rules for Project Finance." Business and Politics 9 (3): 1–27.
- Schrempf-Stirling, Judith, Douglas A. Bosse, and Jeffrey S. Harrison. 2013. "Anticipating, Preventing, and Surviving Secondary Boycotts." *Business Horizons* 56 (5): 573–82. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bushor.2013.05.001.
- Serwer, Adam. 2023. Boycott Bans Are an Assault on Free Speech. *The Atlantic*. https://www.theatlantic.com/ideas/archive/2023/03/supreme-court-arkansas-anti-israel-boycotts/673310/
- Shaw, Eric. 2021. "This Really Has the Potential to Destroy Us': Jeremy Corbyn's Management of the Problem of Anti-Semitism in the Labour Party." *Political Quarterly* 92 (2): 211–19.
- Shefftz, Melvin C. 1967. "The Trade Disputes and Trade Unions Act of 1927: The Aftermath of the General Strike." Review of Politics 29 (3): 387–406. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0034670500032770.
- Soule, Sarah A. 2009. Contention and Corporate Social Responsibility. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Taylor, Josh. 2019. "Extinction Rebellion Protesters in Melbourne Have Bail Conditions Revoked." The Guardian, 11 October. Accessed on 22 June 2023, https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2019/oct/11/extinction-rebellion-protesters-in-melbourne-have-bail-conditions-revoked.
- Tillett, Andrew. 2019. "Morrison Vows to Take Action against Environmental 'Anarchists'." The Financial Review.
- Tilly, Charles, and Sidney G. Tarrow. 2015. Contentious Politics. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

- UK Crown Commercial Service. 2016. "Procurement Policy Note: Ensuring Compliance with Wider International Obligations When Letting Public Contracts" (Procurement Policy Note 01/16). Accessed on 22 June 2023, https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/procurement-policy-note-0116-complying-with-international-obligations.
- UK Parliament. 2019. "Debate on the Address—Hansard—UK Parliament" (Hansard Volume 669). Accessed on 22 June 2023, https://hansard.parliament.uk//commons/2019-12-19/debates/66EEE94D-F200-4889-90AC-5EE34753AC3E/DebateOnTheAddress.
- Young, Kevin, and Michael Schwarz. 2014. "A Neglected Mechanism of Social Movement Political Influence: The Role of Anticorporate and Anti-institutional Protest in Changing Government Policy." *Mobilization: An International Quarterly* 19 (3): 239–60.